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RPENM News 

Summer 2015 

President’s Message 
Summer is in full swing and I hope all RPENM members enjoyed 
Independence Day and continue to enjoy summer.  June 30th signals the 
end of PERA’s fiscal year and I have some interesting results to share with 
you.  

1. The payroll for PERA’s 36,712 retired members was $984.5 million for the 
12 months ending May 31st 2015. That’s almost $1Billion! Just think of 
what that payroll does for New Mexico’s economy. 

2. As of May 31st PERA had 85,179 members. That’s 36,712 retirees and 
48,467 active members. Contributions to PERA for active members totaled 
$577.3 million for the 12 months ending May 31st. 

3. The Total PERA Trust Fund ended the fiscal year at $14.6 Billion. 

4. Service is one of PERA’s greatest concerns for its members. The 
Albuquerque PERA office is under renovation so it can adequately serve 
PERA members. Some of the services provided to PERA members last year 
were: 

¶ Benefit Estimates  --- 1,322 

¶ Service Credit Verifications --- 602 

¶ Air Time Purchases --- 801 

¶ Military Service Purchases --- 210 

¶ Withdrawn Service --- 492 

¶ Total Refunds Paid Out --- $45.6 Million. 

In addition to being honored to serve as President of RPENM I currently 
serve as a Retiree Representative to the PERA Board. My pledge to all 
RPENM members is that I will work to protect your PERA benefits through 
my volunteer service to PERA and RPENM. 

Have a great summer! 

Dan Mayfield 

President, RPENM



 

 

RPENM 2015 Spring Annual Membership 

Meeting Success! 

DoubleTree Hilton Hotel, Santa Fe, NM - 5/1/2015 - 5/2 

Our long time RPENM members and guests had nothing 
but positive comments regarding the RPENM Annual 
Membership Meeting held on May 1 and 2nd, 2015 in 
Santa Fe - many stated that this was the best Annual 
RPENM Meeting EVER! Approximately 70 members and 
guests were in attendance. On Friday May 1st, after the 
Board Meeting, an evening reception with food and drink 
was provided at the hotel for those in attendance. On 
Saturday, the membership enjoyed our featured guest 
speaker, Senator Michael Padilla, who expressed his 
support for all NM PERA retirees and their families. Senator 
Padilla was awarded an honorary membership with 
RPENM. Senator Ted Barela, long time RPENM member, 
also spoke of the value of public servants to the 
community and his sustained support to RPENM and our 
membership. 

State-wide RPENM members were well represented at the 
meeting, with highlights that included a 50/50 raffle won 
by Carl Baldwin of Santa Fe. RPENM members Leroy 
Candelaria and Priscilla Romero won expense paid trips to 
next year’s annual meeting. Members and guests enjoyed a 
drawing for door prizes, and a silent auction raised $500 
for RPENM! Members also enjoyed a trip to the PERA 
building, where Executive Director Wayne Propst and his 
staff gave participants a tour of the “new” facility. 

Some highlights of the meeting include: 

¶ We heard very good news from Wayne Propst, PERA 
Executive Director, indicating that the PERA fund has 
nearly reached the $15B mark with reported gains of 
over 17% in 2014. Public retirement funds are under 
attack all over the country, and we must stay vigilant in 
protecting our benefits! 

¶ Our lobbyists, Richard Romero and Sue Griffith, 
monitored 11 bills in the 2015 legislative session that 
would affect all PERA members and retirees. Our biggest 
concern was any legislation that PERA determined to 
have a negative funding impact on our retirement 
system. One of these bills was the return to work bill 
initiated by the City of Albuquerque, which we were able 
to table within the session. RPENM fully supports Public 
Safety within our state, but we cannot support any 
changes to PERA that would jeopardize the solvency of 
our retirement system. 

¶ The Executive Director, Gerald Chavez, has developed 
new business processes for RPENM and is working hard 
on membership and getting the word out of who we are. 

We will be concentrating on increasing our membership 
in the coming months. Updated recruiting letters have 
been written by Gerald that is helping retaining and 
recruiting new members! 

¶ The RPENM Bylaws were updated and voted on to allow 
the President of RPENM to serve no more than two, 2-
year terms. This was passed unanimously by the RPENM 
BOD as well as the voting membership. 

¶ New Officers elected to RPENM by acclamation of the 
BOD are: President, Dan Mayfield. 1st Vice President, Ann 
Crandall. 2nd Vice President, Charlie Miller, Secretary, 
Stephanie Goodrich and Treasurer, Susan Biernacki. No 
formal election was required as RPENM had less than 6 
candidates running for the board. In addition, Carl 
Baldwin from Santa Fe and Joel Pafford, representing 
Raton, were also sworn in as new RPENM Board 
Members. RPENM now has two additional vacant 
positions on the BOD due to the recent resignations of 
board members Mike Clendenin and Isabel Clendenin - 
thanks to you both for your dedication and support to 
RPENM for many years! 

RPENM Fall Board Meeting 

Elephant Butte, New Mexico 

Mark your calendars NOW! 

The 2015 RPENM Fall Board meeting will be held at the 
Elephant Butte Inn, 401 HWY 195, Elephant Butte, New 
Mexico.  RPENM members and guests are welcome to 
attend. Business will be conducted by the Board on 
Saturday, November 14th; from 9:00am to 1:30pm. A small 
reception will be held at the hotel on Friday November 
13th, in the evening at 5:30 PM.  

Hotel room reservations will be provided at a discounted 
rate of $75.00 + tax, for single or double occupancy. This 
rate includes their signature “good morning breakfast.” 
The cut-off date for reservations to be made is by Monday, 
November 2nd.  Please call the Elephant Butte Inn at 1-575
-744-5431 and identify yourself as an RPENM member if 
you wish to reserve a room. Cancellations must have a 72-
hour notice. 

Your VOTE Counts! 

Gerald Chavez Endorsed by RPENM for PERA 

Board of Directors Position 

At the Annual Meeting, RPENM Executive Director Gerald 
Chavez was unanimously endorsed by both the RPENM 
Board of Directors and the general membership in 
attendance for the PERA retiree position in the upcoming 
2015 PERA election. 
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Mr. Chavez previously served on the PERA Board as a 
Municipal member representative, and during his term he 
was elected by his peers as Chairman of the PERA Board. 

In addition to being RPENM Executive Director, Gerald also 
served as President of the RPENM Board. A native New 
Mexican and U.S. Army Veteran, Gerald possesses excellent 
qualifications and a strong commitment to PERA retirees and 
their families regarding protection of our benefits and 
solvency of the fund. 

Gerald’s commitment to retirees and enthusiasm for 
protecting the benefits of PERA retirees, as well as his 
understanding of fiduciary responsibility, makes him the best 
choice to represent retirees and all beneficiaries as a 
member of the PERA Board. As Chairman of the PERA Board 
of Directors, Gerald diligently fought for the preservation of 
our PERA defined benefit retirement plan and the protection 
of our compounding COLA. 

We strongly encourage all PERA members and beneficiaries 
to VOTE for Gerald Chavez, position number one on the 
ballot. Ballots are expected to be mailed out in August 2015, 
so watch for yours! 

Please remember to vote for GERALD CHAVEZ in this 
important election! 

RPENM Membership and YOU! 

Ann Crandall, RPENM Membership Chair  

The RPENM Board of Directors is working very hard to 
ensure that we have a voice in Santa Fe - and that is 
accomplished by having a strong and unified membership to 
represent PERA retirees and their beneficiaries. We have 
nearly 4,000 RPENM members, a 20% increase from 2002. 
Although this is impressive, we must continue to strive to 
increase our numbers - as our strength is in our 
membership! To become a member of RPENM you must be 
an active PERA employee, PERA retiree, or beneficiary. 

Gerald Chavez, our Executive Director, is a great recruiter! 

Gerald gives presentations on the benefits of joining RPENM 
to both City and County employees at Pre-Retirement 
Seminars. We always have interested employees with many 
questions about RPENM, and many working members sign 
up prior to retirement. Like to help? Please get the word out 
that in addition to protecting PERA, RPENM offers MEMBER 
ONLY benefits through our partner, Associate Member 
Benefits Advisors (AMBA). AMBA provides our members 
with access to Long Term Care plans, Hearing benefits, Tax 
Deferred Annuity, Dell and Apple Computer discounts, and 
many others. If you wish recruiting information, contact 
Executive Director Gerald Chavez at (505) 280-8459 for 
membership forms or check out our Website at 
www.RPENM.org! 

These are important times, and RPENM is the organization 
that is working to protect YOUR PERA Retirement and health 
care benefits! 

RPENM Welcomes New Board Members 

At the RPENM 2015 Annual Board Meeting in Santa Fe, two 
new members to the RPENM Board of Directors volunteered 
to serve and received appointments as members of our 
board. Our new board members provide representation 
from Santa Fe and Raton, and both are long time members 
of RPENM. 

Joel Pafford from Raton, and 1st Vice President of Raton 
Chapter 18, is a lifelong resident of New Mexico. Joel was 
born and raised in Albuquerque, and graduated from 
Highland High School and New Mexico State University with 
a BS in Wildlife Science. 

Joel worked for the New Mexico Department of Game and 
Fish from 1976 to 2001, and during this time lived in many 
communities in New Mexico - Roswell, Carrizozo, and 
eventually retired as District Wildlife Supervisor in Raton, 
New Mexico. 

Joel is a great recruiter for RPENM, and has been appointed 
to the RPENM Membership Committee. We look forward to 
working with Joel with his many new progressive ideas in 
moving RPENM forward! 

Carl Baldwin lives in Santa Fe, and provides RPENM with his 
expertise in the financial field. Carl is a proud Vietnam 
veteran. Carl has served as Deputy State Auditor, Cultural 
Affairs ADS Director, and also as a Lea County Commissioner. 
In addition to his public service, Carl currently owns a public 
accounting firm in Santa Fe and Hobbs. Carl, a CPA, Certified 
Fraud Examiner, and Certified Government Financial 
Manager, will be a great asset to the RPENM Board of 
Directors. Carl has also volunteered to assume the position 
of Treasurer for RPENM Chapter 8 in Santa Fe. Carl has also 
been appointed to the RPENM Finance Committee by 
President Dan Mayfield. 

Continued from page 2 

Continued on page 4 
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Carl will be a great asset to RPENM with his welcomed 
knowledge of finance and accounting, and also his 
demonstrated leadership abilities. 

Many thanks to Joel and Carl for their willingness to serve! 

PENSION MODIFICATIONS THAT CAUSE 

FINANCIAL LIABILITIES TO OUR 

RETIREMENT SYSTEM ARE NOT 

ACCEPTABLE! 

PUBLISHED IN THE ABLUQUERQUE JOURNAL: Thursday, 
March 19, 2015 at 12:02 am 

By Gerald L. Chavez / Executive Director, Retired Public 
Employees Of New Mexico 

When our legislators point their index finger at PERA, I 
challenge them to look at their remaining three fingers 
pointing right back at them. 

New Mexico’s legislative history is reflecting decades of flip-
flop legislation largely responsible for facilitating PERA’s 
pension challenges. Let the pension reform of SB 27 do its 
job without making more special exemptions and/or pension 
enhancements. 

For decades legislative bills were enacted upon that made 
special benefit enhancements and special exemptions 
without researching actuarial financial impacts to the fund. 
For example, in 2003, there was a strategic introduction of 
bills, both in the House and Senate that intertwined double 
dipping along with an enhanced Legislative Pension plan bill 
(SB620). 

The fiscal implications noted on the Fiscal Impact Report 
dated March 20, 2003, stated: “SB 620 represents a 
significant plan change to State Legislator Member Coverage 
Plan 1, and no actuarial study was requested for this change. 
The amount necessary to fund these benefits improvements 
unknown.” 

Coincidentally, there was a companion bill, SB 621, which 
developed a funding stream for the enhanced legislative 
retirement plan from oil and gas tax revenues. 

Then after the 2008 stock market crisis, New Mexico’s 
Legislators were calling PERA’s unfunded accrued actuarial 
liability a crisis to New Mexico’s taxpayers and demanded 
benefit reductions across the board. 

In 2010 the Legislature deemed double dipping a liability to 
the PERA fund and put a stop to it. From 2011 to 2012 
legislators threatened extreme measures of pension reform. 
The extent of these measures included changing the defined 
benefit program to a defined contribution program (401K) 
and the total elimination of a cost of living adjustment. 

In 2013, the PERA Board recommended a plan to reduce 

and/or eliminate its unfunded accrued actuarial liability 
within a 30 year time frame. It developed a pension reform 
plan through shared sacrifices amongst the entire 
membership, which was known as Senate Bill 27. 

This bill was touted as an all-encompassing sacrifice with no 
special exemptions. Besides faith in our market over long-
term investments, the success of this reform hinged on four 
factors: members working longer before retiring, an increase 
in membership contributions, a delay in COLA eligibility after 
retirement and a one-third reduction within the COLA. 

Now in 2015, only a year and a half after SB 27 was passed 
and signed into law by Gov. Susana Martinez, legislators are 
sponsoring bills that are contradictory to SB 27. Such bills 
include the encouragement of early retirements by making 
exemptions for return to work, otherwise known as “double 
dipping.” 

These bills represent special interest entitlement by 
attempting to shift the liabilities throughout the other 
membership groups. Our legislators must realize that they 
are accountable to more than 80,000 public servants that 
realized pension reductions in 2013. 

Opening the door to exemptions for certain membership 
groups brings question to fairness and equity amongst the 
31 membership plans, and especially the single largest 
membership group of over 35,000 retirees. 

PERA Recovers $50 Million in Settlement 

Case 

Patricia French - PERA Chairwoman 

Dear PERA members, On June 11th, 2015, Executive 
Director, Wayne Propst sent out a Press Release announcing 
that the Public Employees Retirement Association reached a 
$50 million settlement with Wells Fargo bank. Mr. Propst 
Announced: “this substantial settlement is for the benefit of 
PERA members and retirees; the settlement proceeds will go 
directly to the retirement fund where they will be invested 
on behalf of our members.” 

This settlement was the outcome of an agreement to resolve 
disputes regarding the losses in PERA’s securities lending 
portfolio with Wachovia Bank. This is a good example of 
your PERA Board working to protect the interest of the Fund 
and the PERA membership. I would like to extend a special 
thank you to Susan Biernacki, RPENM Treasurer, and to 
Gerald Chavez, RPENM Executive Director. They served on 
the PERA Board when this lawsuit was initiated. 

The PERA Board takes its fiduciary duty seriously. This is an 
immense responsibility that requires dedication and loyalty 
when providing benefits to more than 90,000 local, state, 
municipal, and county employees, to include retirees, public 
safety officers, firefighters, judges, magistrates and 



 

 

legislators. 

On a special note: it is once again election time for your 
PERA Board Trustee. PERA elections may not get the media 
coverage or attention of other elections but make no 
mistake; for the PERA membership, these elections may be 
one of the most important elections you will ever cast a 
ballot in. Ballots will be mailed in August and must be 
received at the Santa Fe Main Post Office by 12:00 p.m. on 
Friday, September 18. I strongly encourage you to research 
the candidates, and to cast your vote. Your vote counts! 

We Want To Hear From Our Non-retired, 

Working RPENM Membership 

You do not have to be retired to become a member of 
RPENM. “Working” PERA members that have not yet retired 
and are not receiving their pension qualify to be a member 
of RPENM. All working PERA members share the same 
dream of one day retiring and enjoying the fruits of their 
labor! Just as retirees want to ensure that their pension is 
available to them for the rest of their lives, working PERA 
members want to ensure that their pension is available for 
them when they are ready for retirement. 

One of RPENM’s goals is to advocate for the integrity and 
sustainability of PERA’s retirement system. This includes 
maintaining PERA’s defined benefit system and fighting 
against any plans of ever integrating a defined contribution 
system to current working PERA members. Defined 
contribution systems are better known as 401K investment 
programs. 

We have recently configured our data base with the ability 
to query and track our non-retired, working RPENM 
membership. These members can only pay by check, and 
unless they indicate (upon membership renewal), we have 
no way of knowing if they are a “retired member” or a “non
-retired working member.” 

Our Board of Directors is considering the designation of a 
seat on the RPENM Board for a non-retired working RPENM 

member. Our Directors feel that it is only appropriate that 
this specific membership group has a voting voice on the 
Board. However, before we can accomplish this, we need to 
fully account for all of our non-retired PERA members and 
determine the extent of the representation needed on our 
Board of Directors. If you are a non-retired RPENM member 
please contact our Executive Director by phone at 505-280-
8459, or email so that we can designate your membership 
correctly within our data base. 

New Mexico Retiree Health Care Update 

Submitted by Doug Crandall, RHCA Representative  

Solvency. To paraphrase the late Vince Lombaradi, it’s not 
everything, it’s the only thing. It doesn’t matter how large a 
pension one may receive, the most important thing is how 
long the money will be there to pay that pension. Less than 
four years ago, the NM state legislature passed what was 
known as House Bill 27, designed to shore up the recession 
weakened pension plan and ensure that anyone receiving a 
PERA benefit could count on that benefit for their lifetime, 
as well as the lifetime of any beneficiary. 

Although measured quite differently, solvency is also the 
key to the success of your health care plan. Less than ten 
years ago, the NM Retiree Health Care Authority trust fund 
was expected to be insolvent by 2014. The plan had less 
than $150 million in assets and health care costs were rising 
at double digit rates with no end in sight. And so the RHCA 
Board began making changes, sometimes painful, to assure 
that PERA and ERA retirees would continue to have 
meaningful and affordable health care well into the future. 

And the good news is that those changes have worked. The 
fund, which hovered around the $140 million mark at its 
low point, now exceeds $430 million and is expected to 
increase to over $1 billion within the next twelve years! The 
trust fund of the NMRHCA, which was predicted to be 
exhausted last year, is now projected to be adequately 
financed through 2034. 

Like the changes made to PERA, the success of improving 
Continued on page 6 
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RHCA’s solvency has not been without its cost to members. 
Some benefits have been lowered over the years, 
deductibles increased and subsidies reduced. In the end, 
however, participants in the RHCA plans have some of the 
best and most affordable coverage of any retiree health 
care plan in the country. 

Solvency does not remain static, and the RHCA Board must 
look each year to maintaining and extending that solvency. 
This year the board adopted five more, relatively minor, 
changes to the various plans. Some changes had already 
been approved by the board and will begin to be 
implemented, including reducing the multiple dependent 
subsidy (i.e.; children under age 26) from 25% to 12.5%. The 
free, $6000 basic life insurance policy, which affects pre-
2012 retirees, will begin to be phased out in 25% 
increments in 2018. After that point, the life insurance 
policy will still be available for purchase at a rate of $4 a 
month beginning in 2018 and increasing to $16 a month 
after the subsidy is fully phased out in 2021. New plan 
changes approved by the board this year include reducing 
RHCA subsidies for pre-Medicare retirees by 1% and pre-
Medicare spouses by 2%. The average retiree will see 
anywhere from a $7 a month increase (not including 
general rate increases) to as much as $35 a month for 
someone with a spouse and multiple children on the plan. 

One other major change that was made this year is the 
creation as an Enhanced Wellness Program with financial 
incentives. Obviously, the healthier that RHCA members 
are, the lower the overall costs for the program. The new 
Enhanced Wellness Program will offer an incentive of a $50 
gift card for enrolling and completing at least two wellness 
and or disease management activities. In addition, the 
program will create increased emphasis on smoking 
cessation, which may lead to a tobacco user rate differential 
in the future. 

Overall rate increases for Medicare and pre-Medicare 
retirees enrolled in RHCA supplement plans were approved 
by the board at the annual meeting. Pre-Medicare rates will 
be go up 8% and participants in a Medicare supplement 
plan will see a 6% increase in each plan. These increases 
reflect medical trends and a 100% loss ratio, meaning RHCA 
will pay out in overall claims each dollar charged to 
participants. Rates for Medicare Advantage plans are set by 
the providers and will be announced later. This increase are 
the same as last year and reflect medical trends. 

Finally, the RHCA Board voted to retain the current 
Executive Committee for another year. Tom Sullivan 
remains as President while Joe Montano serves another 
term as Vice President. Yours truly was also re-elected as 
Secretary. 
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Membership Has Benefits! AMBA 

Your membership with RPENM gives you access to 
many member only benefits. Association Member 
Benefits Advisors (AMBA) helps to make the 
following benefits available to RPENM members: 

¶ Dental & Vision Plans 

¶ Long Term Care 

¶ Medicare Supplement 

¶ Tax Deferred Annuity 

¶ Medical Air Services Association (MASA) 

¶ American Hearing Benefit (AHB) 

¶ Government Employee Travel Opportunities  

¶ La Quinta Inn & Suites Discount 

¶ Rental Car Discounts (Budget, Avis, & Hertz) 

¶ Dell Computer Discounts 

¶ Apple Computer Discounts 

¶ 1-800-FLOWERS Discounts 

¶ AMBA TravelPERX Travel Deals 

 

 

For additional information, contact our benefits 
provider, AMBA, at 1.800.258.7041. You can also 
request a speaker for your local meetings by calling 
Susan Lowry, AMBA National Director of Association 
Relations, at 800.258.7041 ext. 110.  
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Note 
Dan Mayfield was re-elected as RPENM President, but was unable to attend the meeting 

RPENM Board of Directors Annual Membership Meeting, Santa Fe, 2015 


